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Dear Sir Adrian,

Response to Wales Employment and Skills Board first Annual Report

‘A Wales that Works’

We would like to thank the Wales Employment and Skills Board for their first Annual Report ‘A Wales that Works’ received on the 6th May 2009, and for the support and active engagement with the Economic Summits, particularly on the initial impetus which led to the ProAct scheme. We have found the advice and support of the Board extremely helpful.


The report was considered at the Regeneration, Skills and Economic Inactivity Cabinet Committee on the 1st June 2009.  We respond to each of the recommendations of your report below.  Appendix A contains specific further detailed response to some of the comments made in the report.

Inevitably, the availability of public expenditure resources will be a significant consideration and our response is set in the context of a period of restraint in the growth of public expenditure. Your report will be a helpful consideration as we develop our future expenditure plans.

Response to Recommendations 

You provide one over-riding message that the Assembly Government adopts as its overarching goal the transformation of the economy, with a central focus on fostering, retaining and attracting a dynamic private sector, and that this requires a Whole Government approach.

Our response is:  

· We accept the need for a ‘whole Government approach’ to this central issue for Wales. Indeed, as you acknowledge, this has been our approach through the Economic Summits and we accept the need to maintain this focus as we emerge from the recession. One of the foundations we have laid is our approach to supporting key sectors of the Welsh economy and, through that, to assist private sector growth.


· All Assembly Government Departments are doing useful work to support this central issue. For example, a range of initiatives have been taken for capital expenditure and construction procurement, streamlining planning procedures, Value Wales is taking a strategic approach to procurement and assisting SMEs in Wales through the Supplier Development Service, and on the health side there is important work under way to improve public health including occupational health initiatives. We accept the need to maintain this focus.

· In the short –term emphasis has to be on supporting businesses to address issues associated with the economic downturn, whilst seeking to develop longer term strategic approaches to the development of key sectors in readiness for the upturn.

· The ProAct scheme is one particular example of an outcome from a whole Government approach.  This new scheme has built on joined up working between DCELLS and DE & T.  Since the start of the pilot scheme 196 companies have applied for ProAct – around 70% of these have been within the Automotive/Manufacturing sector.  We have committed around £10 million to 64 companies to date to deliver the training they have identified.  In addition around 62 companies are now working with the HRD advisers to develop training plans and many are now imminent.  Funding for the pilot and subsequent role out has been gained through 2 successful bids to the European Social Fund for Convergence and regional competitiveness as a result of which we are able to offer a programme which covers the whole of Wales. The target £2 million was spent by the end of March.  Funding for the pilot and subsequent role out has been gained through 2 successful bids to the European Social Fund for Convergence and regional competitiveness as a result of which we are able to offer a programme which covers the whole of Wales.

Recommendation 1

We recommend that the Government redouble its efforts to eliminate the basic skills deficit within the adult population and ensure that all education and skills providers give far stronger emphasis to basic skills and employability. 

Our response is: We accept this recommendation - 

· The all-age national Basic Skills Strategy, Words Talk, Numbers Count, has established a co-ordinated approach to tackling basic skills. “Skills That Work for Wales” re-emphasises the importance of basic skills and identifies a range of actions. We will take forward your advice in the planned review of the basic skills strategy in 2010.

· 5 ESF proposals have been taken forward to substantially increase basic skills support in the workplace, amongst the economically inactive and young people.  If successful these will increase access to funding to support the delivery of the basic skills strategy.

· In terms of the adult sector the focus of the strategy has been on improving basic skills in the workplace through the Employer Pledge. The aim in 2009-2010 is to significantly increase the numbers of employees who access basic skills learning in the workplace and who achieve a credit or a qualification. 23% of the Welsh workforce is now engaged in Employer Pledge.  There has been a 40% increase in the application of Employer Pledge grants in 2008-2009.

· There will be a renewed emphasis of increasing the capacity to deliver basic skills and the quality of basic skills teaching through increased support for teacher training and Continuous Professional Development of basic skills teachers. There will be an extension to the pilot of short intensive basic skills courses in vocational settings to better prepare those entering further education for vocational courses as well as to attract the economically inactive into training.

· In addition to engaging with adults in the workplace the national Basic Skills Strategy will continue to engage with jobseekers, young people in danger of becoming disaffected and disengaged form learning and groups at risk of social exclusions and seek to work more closely with the third sector. 

· The Learning and Skills Wales 2009 Measure will take forward the 14-19 Learning Pathways Agenda and offer young people a wide range of courses to choose from at both Key Stage 4 and 5. These choices will have a mix of both academic and vocational courses which will give young people a broad and balanced education. Full implementation of the Measure covering years 10, 11, 12 and 13 will be in effect by 2012. Our goal with 14-19 Learning Pathways remains that '95% of young people by the age of 25 will be ready for high skilled employment or higher education by 2015'. 

Recommendation 2

We recommend that the Government further stimulate the flow of transferable knowledge into the Welsh economy (for example, by funding far more research that bridges the gap between that which can attract support from UK research bodies and that which local employers will fund), and complement it with targeted support for high level skills which places a far stronger emphasis on areas of strong potential growth.

Our response is:  We accept this recommendation - subject to the availability of resources. Recent progress in this area includes - 

· The Minister for Children, Education, Lifelong Learning and Skills has written to the higher education sector in Wales emphasising the importance of research proposals considering the benefits in terms of quality and number of jobs created in Wales and direct benefit to Welsh SMEs. The letter sets out 4 priority areas for future research funding, based on consideration of the Assembly Government’s agreed strategic sectors, evidence from the 2006 Science Policy consultation, the latest RAE results and a detailed mapping exercise which takes into account recent significant investments in specialist facilities. The sectors are: digital economy; low carbon economy; health and biosciences; advanced engineering and manufacturing.
 

· Progress is being made in research, in various areas of high potential growth such as Digital Economy and Ageing, Health and Lifelong Wellbeing. The Welsh Assembly Government has been proactive in bringing researchers, businesses and research bodies together where this can add value to research projects.  As well as research council funding, work is also being done in actively pursuing funding from various other sources such as EU funding.
· The Welsh Assembly Government also has in place the Academia for Business (A4B) programme.  Its aim is to promote a high value-added economy and to maximise the economic impact of academia and business through technology transfer and the creation of a stronger science, engineering and technology base with clear commercial potential. This will be achieved by the adoption of new processes, systems and services, or by improving substantially those already produced or installed. In turn, this will lead to the creation of high value jobs and ultimately, a value-added economy.

· There have been some excellent examples of research funding being gained by Welsh universities from private bodies.  The Arthritis Research Campaign has provided some £2.5 million of funding to the Cardiff University School of Biomechanics and Bioengineering for research into new treatments for arthritis.   Swansea University’s School of Engineering has secured substantial funding in partnership with Rolls Royce for cutting edge research in their Materials Research Centre. 

· Currently, four Welsh universities, in joint partnership have secured Welsh Assembly Government funding of £5 million for visualisation research.   The Welsh Assembly Government Institute for Visual Computing will provide a great support for the growth of the digital economy in Wales for both industry and public services whilst working towards Welsh Assembly Government economic strategies.

· The Food Industry Centre at the University of Wales, Institute Cardiff (UWIC), provides a great service to the Welsh food industry and provides help on such matters as technical expertise to develop high class Welsh food products to compete on a global stage.  

· The GO Wales scheme run by the Higher Education Funding Council for Wales stimulates links between Welsh businesses and Higher Education Institutions by providing subsidised student / graduate placements of flexible length to suit the requirements of the host business.   
· In April 2009 a Ministerial task and finish group, chaired by Professor Merfyn Jones, completed its review of the mission, purpose, role and funding of Higher Education in Wales.  Two members of WESB were part of this group.  Ministers are currently considering the report and intend to respond later in 2009 with a refreshed Higher Education Strategy.
Recommendation 3

We recommend that the Government give particular priority to raising the demand for, and supply of high-quality management and leadership training throughout the private, public and voluntary sectors – but with particular emphasis on SMEs that have growth potential.

Our response is: We accept this recommendation –

· We accept that more needs to be done to engage SMEs with growth potential in management and leadership development and recognise that this goes beyond improving the supply and quality of training. 
· The contract for the new Centre for Excellence for Leadership and Management Skills in Wales was awarded to Cardiff Univerity Business School in partnership with Glyndwr University and Tattum Guest Associates Ltd.  The Centre for Excellence began its work on the 1st April 2009.
· The Centre is tasked with engaging industry sectors and employers, liaising and working with companies, providers, partners and stakeholders, supporting Sector Skills Councils and sector fora, providing advice and guidance, supporting networks, signposting and promoting management training to drive up demand. 
· This new Centre for Excellence demonstrates the priority given by the Welsh Assembly Government for improvements in leadership and management across Wales to support our economy to grow.
· The Centre is currently engaged with the development phase by setting up procedures, systems and operational plans, branding etc. and has set up and held the inaugural meeting for the Business and Industry Board (steering group).
Recommendation 4

We recommend that the Government seek maximum policy, financial and administrative flexibility within the Department for Work and Pensions at the Wales level and that user’ experiences – the customer journey – are placed at the centre not just of policy formation but of policy implementation.

Our response is: We accept this recommendation - 

· The Welsh Assembly Government fully supports the close integration of its programmes for skills, economic development and regeneration with the employment responsibilities of the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP). We will continue to develop our close working relationship with DWP and Jobcentre Plus to ensure fully-integrated customer journeys that support our joint ambitions to reduce unemployment and increase economic activity.

· The Welsh Assembly Government is already working jointly with DWP and Jobcentre Plus on a number of collaborative initiatives such as the ReAct programme, a rapid response to rising unemployment which provides financial support for training for employers who recruit, the successful Want2Work programme and recent agreements with DWP to direct the Deprived Area Fund into the Assembly Government’s strategic regeneration areas.”

· We intend that our proposed Labour Market Strategy will be developed jointly with DWP to achieve integration of policy direction and delivery in Wales.  WE understand that a paper on this will be considered by WESB at their 16th July meeting. 

Recommendation 5

The Government should focus on these five dimensions of scale, pace, flexibility, simplicity and outcome, not just in introducing new initiatives but in streamlining existing business support, employment and skills interventions to provide a more coherent service from the perspective of the customer. 

Our response is:   We accept this recommendation - 

· The Flexible Support for Business Model aims to deliver the flexible, easily understood approach to business support that the Board advocates. This has been a major rationalisation of the previous wide range of business support measures.  We accept that further refinement is needed as this new business support model is rolled out, but early feedback by those businesses that have used the new support service, around the extent to which it meets these core objectives, is encouraging. Much has changed since the 2006 FSB membership survey quoted in the report.

· We are very pleased that we were able to get the ProAct scheme up and running so quickly, and this serves as a good benchmark for the future;

· We accept that more needs to be done to streamline business, employment and skills support. We look forward to working with WESB, and also with the UK Commission for Employment and Skills, in taking the simplification agenda forward.

Recommendation 6

The Government should do everything in its power to reallocate resources so as to increase the quantum available for the employment and skills agenda during the period of the recession

Our response is:  We accept this recommendation, while bearing in mind our cautionary words above about public expenditure.
The Government has already done a great deal to re-allocate resources as announced at the Economic Summits and the actions taken through them to promote skills and training initiatives. Details of these are set out in   Appendix A.
Once again, we would like to thank you for your thoughtful and helpful report and look forward to working with the Board to further develop this vital agenda for Wales.
Yours sincerely
John Griffiths AM                        Jane Hutt AM                                   Ieuan Wyn Jones AM

Deputy Minister for Skills            Minister for Children,                       Deputy First Minister       

                 Education Lifelong 
                 Learning & Skills      

Appendix A

DETAILED COMMENTARY ON ASPECTS WITHIN THE REPORT

1.   Section 4.2  - Getting the Basics Right
We note your comments on the marketing of the Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification to employers.  We continue an extensive marketing campaign, within this a number of activities are aimed specifically at employers, including: 

· An information leaflet for employers, this has recently been revised; 

· Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification centres are provided with supplies of all of our leaflets and are asked to use them in activities in their areas, including when they have contact with employers; 

· A short version of the employer leaflet has also been produced.  Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification students take copies of these with the to employers that are providing work experience (which is part of the Welsh Baccalaureate Core); 

· Colleagues in CAEC [Charlotte Nock] are working with Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification centres to contact employers that have had Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification students and write a case study outlining why they made better employees.

· It is also important to remember that work related learning, including a period of work experience, is compulsory element of the Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification Core. 

· New employer endorsed Principal Learning qualifications will be available within the Welsh Baccalaureate Qualification from September 2009. 

2.   Section 4.4  - A Whole Government Approach

The Government has already responded via actions through the economic summits to promote skills and training initiatives. Specifically:

· 12,000 workers on short time working can benefit from new £48m ProAct scheme.  As at 21 May there have been:-

                  - 179 applications;

                  - affecting 504 companies; 2,700 jobs; £6m spend;

                  - 63 training plans in preparation;

· 12,000 redundant workers will be helped to develop their skills and find a job under the ReAct scheme. This is backed by Rapid Response to Redundancy team;

· 30 additional Careers Advisers at cost of £2mto strengthen capacity of Careers Wales support to an additional 17,500 individuals ;
· 750 Graduates employment supported by Go Wales this year;

· 7,500 extra places on SkillBuild this year. 12,500 young people and adults can benefit from this employability training programme. Supports DWP’s Golden Hello for unemployed over 6 months;

· £2m programme for business start up’s (via DE&T)

· 2,500 extra places in 6th Form and Further Education from September 2009

· 1,500 new places on £10m Young Recruits apprenticeship programme from September 2009

· 1,500 young people to be offered Pathways to Apprenticeships from September 2009, part of £10m programme, to be targeted at key economic growth sectors

· Apprenticeship Unit to be in place by end May

· 70% new intervention rate, up from 50% backdated to October 2008 for SME’s on Workforce Development Programme

· 10,000 employees who can benefit from expanded Basic Skills Employers Pledge in 2009-10

· £500,000 additional funds for Leadership & Management Development training at all levels;

· £2m HE Economic Support initiative for SME’s

· £1.3m WULF and extra support for TU learning service to support rapid response to redundancy

· Your Future, Your Choice, Your Action – a new campaign to make individuals, businesses and intermediaries aware of the support available from the Welsh Assembly Government and UK Government

Most recently at the 6th Economic Summit (4 June) the following announcement was made impacting upon Skills:-

· A £49 million initiative to help around 30,000 young people in Wales improve their career opportunities was launched on 7th May 2009.  Reach the Heights will target 11-19 year olds across West Wales and the Valleys, and aims to help them build a brighter future and prevent them from becoming NEET (Not in Education, Employment and Training).  The project has been awarded £27 million of European Social Fund resources plus matches funding from the Welsh Assembly Government and associated sponsors.

· A new Centre for Excellence in Leadership and Management has commenced

3.   Section 4.5  - Coping with the Crisis

3.1  Supporting Apprenticeship Training during the Economic 

The report suggests that the Welsh Assembly Government should retain an open mind about alternative approaches which ensure apprentices are fully integrated into the work environment.   The Welsh Assembly Government has introduced a range of measures to support the continuation of apprenticeship training during the economic downturn:

3.2  Redundant learners and learners at risk of redundancy

· Where learners are displaced from employment whilst undertaking an apprenticeship programme we are working with the provider network, SSCs and others to secure alternative employers.  If an alternative employer cannot be found the Welsh Assembly Government will enable 16 and 17 year olds to continue their apprenticeship in an unemployed capacity through the provision of training allowance of £50 per week for up to 12 months. 

· Where adults (18+) are made redundant, the ReAct scheme provides a wage subsidy to enable a new employer to continue the apprenticeship training.  

· In addition, the wage subsidy element of the Assembly’s ProAct Scheme is being used in order to safeguard the employment of existing apprentices, where the eligibility conditions are met. 
3.3   New Entrant Learners Seeking Apprenticeship Placements 

· The Deputy Minister for Skills announced at the 4th Economic Summit that additional funding would be made available to secure opportunities for school and college leavers who were seeking apprenticeship training.  

3.4   Pathways to Apprenticeships- (Centre Based) 

· In sectors where employer placements for apprentices are in short supply Pathways to Apprenticeships will be made available through further education colleges.  This will provide a flexible route for young people to acquire the underpinning knowledge and skills that would be required for successful completion of the full apprenticeship framework.  Once the economy picks up the trainee would be able to move into an employed basis apprenticeship to complete the required work experience element.  

3.5   Young Recruits Programme 

· Targeted support will be made available to create additional opportunities for young people to access quality apprenticeship places in employment. The Young Recruits Programme will provide extra support to employers offering high quality apprenticeship programmes to recruit and train additional young apprentices.   It is envisaged that these schemes will be aimed at large employers that already offer high quality apprenticeship programmes who are able to expand their programmes to take on additional learner and small and medium sized employers in identified sectors working individually or in partnership to offer additional apprenticeship opportunities where there is a need to maintain a highly-skilled workforce for when the economy recovers.

3.6  Group Training Associations 

· There is already a model of an apprenticeship training association operating in Wales and the Welsh Assembly Government is considering how this model can be supported during the economic downturn and the scope for further developments of this kind.  We are also expanding the consortium participating in the Construction shared apprenticeship pilot to take on additional apprentices.

4.  Section 5  - Measuring Success

The Welsh Assembly Government is developing new planning and management processes to actively manage performance, rather than simply report on it. 

In response to the three outcomes measures referred to we have the following comments:

· The destination of school leavers: Careers Wales undertakes an annual survey of school leavers.  In 2008, 79%of the Year 11 cohort continued in full-time education compared to 77% in 2007, continuing the general increase seen in recent years.  For the Year 13 cohort, 81 % entered into some form of continued learning, either full-time education or work-based training, a figure similar to 2007.

· The Welsh Assembly Government publishes data from the Higher Education Statistics Agency’s (HESA) Destinations of Leavers from Higher Education (DLHE) record. The bulletin includes data on Welsh-domiciled students and people who studied at Welsh Higher Education Institutions. The statistics for 2006/07 show that at six months after graduation, over three-quarters of both Welsh-domiciled qualifiers and qualifiers from Welsh HEIs had entered work of some kind; 5 per cent were assumed to be unemployed, with the majority of the remainder continuing to further study. 

· The first HESA study of graduates 3 and a half years after qualifying was published last year and showed that by then around 90 per cent of students that qualified in 2002/03 in Wales were in some kind of work and only 2 per cent were unemployed. At both 6 months and 3.5 years, employment rates of Welsh graduates were similar to that for all UK qualifiers. 

· Qualifiers who studied in Wales or were originally from Wales were less likely to remain in Wales for employment when compared to the equivalent ‘retention’ figure for other UK countries, but the figures were comparable to English regions.

· The sustainability of employment: The Office for National Statistics maintains a longitudinal database, or cohort file, containing a five per cent sample of all computerised claims for JSA. This allows for analysis of claimant histories, providing statistics, for example on the extent of recurrent or persistent claimant unemployment.

· The Welsh Assembly Government wishes to be fully involved in the Integrated Employment and Skills Analytical Data Sharing Project, currently at the pilot stage in England.  This project will match further education and training data with data on benefits, employment and earnings, which are held by DWP and HMRC. This will enable detailed analysis of labour market outcomes for adults who obtain FE qualifications, including the average earnings, employment and benefit rates of people with specific qualifications.

· The availability of skills: Despite 14 years of economic growth from 1993 to 2007, only a minority of employers have reported difficulties in filling vacancies. In 2005, 10 per cent of establishments in Wales reported hard-to-fill vacancies and 4 per cent reported skills shortage vacancies, compared to 15 per cent and 9 per cent respectively in 2003. Compared to the overall size of the labour market, these figures are small - skills shortage vacancies represented 0.5 per cent of employment in 2005. The statistics also need to be interpreted with caution: hard-to-fill vacancies can result from such factors as an employer offering poor pay or conditions of employment, or being based in a remote location.
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